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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

In 1969 Canada introduced compulsory licensing in an attempt to 
develop a Canadian based drug sector and, perhaps more 
importantly, as a means to reduce the price of pharmaceuticals by 
creating the opportunity for direct price competition. Bill C-22, 
which was enacted in 1987, brought Canada back towards the pre-
1969 situation but pharmaceutical price levels remained a central 
theme in the government's policy agenda. The Patented Medicine 
Prices Review Board (PMPRB) was formed so that the price and R&D 
activity of Canadian pharmaceutical patentees could be monitored. 

From January 1982 until the PMPRB was formed in December 1987, 
the IPPI (pharmaceutical component) increased at an average 
annual rate of 8.95%. By contrast, the CPI increased at an 
average annual rate of 5.58% during the same time period. From 
December 1987 to December 1990, the pharmaceutical component of 
the IPPI increased at an average annual rate of 5.25% as compared 
to the CPI, which increased at an average annual rate of 4.6%. 

Despite the general decline in the rate of increase in the 
wholesale and retail price of drugs the absolute price of drugs 
at this point in time is still rather high in comparison to other 
sectors of the economy, relative to the situation in 1981. 

The reduced differential between wholesale and retail drug price 
increases does seem to indicate that the Board has prevented drug 
prices from being excessive. However, one must remember that the 
Board's mandate is restricted to patented pharmaceutical 
products. From January 1987 until December 1990 the prices of 
patented products within the Boards jurisdiction have increased 
at an average annual rate of only 3.6%. In contrast, the 
average annual increase in the prices of non-patented medicines 
was 5.4 per cent over the same period. 

International drug prices were also studied, with the main price 
comparison being done for Canada and the U.S.. This is of 
special interest since it was the relationship between U.S. and 
Canadian prices during the 1960's that prompted the analysis and 
eventual adoption of legislative changes to the Patent Act in 
1969. 

While direct comparisons of prices across countries are not 
without problems their levels, and growth over time, were 
analysed. Data on wholesale and retail drug prices for the USA 
were collected for the years 1981-1990. The rate of growth in 
the wholesale price level of pharmaceuticals was greater in the 
U.S. than it was in Canada for the time period 1981-1988. The 
average annual rate of growth in real U.S. drug prices (price 
increases above the rate of inflation) was 5.7 per cent versus 
4.0 per cent in Canada. The situation is very much the same at 
the retail level. For the time period of 1981-1990 the average 
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annual rate of growth in the real retail drug prices for the U.S. 
was 5.6 per cent as compared to only 3.3 per cent in Canada. 

Evidently, the lack of any price control mechanism in the United 
States is reflected in this data. Further support of this 
hypothesis lies in research conducted by the U.S. Department of 
Health and Human Services. This price analysis found that the 
average American pays 62 per cent more for prescription drugs 
than the average Canadian and 54 per cent more than the average 
European. 

With regard to the price of new medicines the Board has compared 
the introductory prices of Canadian new chemical entities (NCEs) 
to the prices for the same medicine in the seven countries listed 
in the Patented Medicine Regulations. The foreign prices are 
those in effect at the time of introduction in Canada so they 
likely will not be the introductory prices for the foreign 
countries. The information provided by the Board provides no 
evidence that Canadian prices for new medicines are 
systematically set above or below international prices. 

To conclude, it is very important to note that since the 
legislation was only passed four years ago it is not possible to 
determine what the full impact on pharmaceutical prices has been. 
The main problem lies in the fact that there has, as yet, been 
little impact on the generic sector of the market as a result of 
C-22. The decrease in competition that innovative pharmaceutical 
products will face in the coming years means that the 
multinational drug companies can price their products higher than 
would have otherwise been the case. Unfortunately, the price 
impact of later introductions of generic pharmaceuticals cannot 
be forecasted. 

Furthermore, compulsory licensing is not the only factor that 
must be considered. In particular there are demand-side factors 
which make the market a fairly buoyant one. Indeed, were it not 
for the changes in compulsory licensing in 1969 or any other 
similar change in government regulation, a general expectation 
would be that prices would rise relatively sharply, at least 
until patent expirations permitted the entry of new firms, as a 
result of these strong àemand-side pressures. 

ii  
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I. INTRODUCTION 

In 1969 Canada introduced compulsory licensing in an attempt to 
develop a Canadian based drug sector and, perhaps more 
importantly, as a means to reduce the price of pharmaceutical's by 
creating the opportunity for direct price competition. Bill C-22, 
which was enacted irn 1987, brought Canada back towards the pre-
1969 situation but pharmaceutical price levels remained a central 
theme in the government's policy agenda. The Patented Medicine 
Prices Review Board (PMPRB) was formed so that the price and R&D 
activity of Canadian pharmaceutical patentees could be monitored. 

This paper will review and compare the price levels of drugs in 
Canada with other domestic prices, and drug prices in other 
countries. The goal of this analysis is to determine what impact 
the legislation has had on the price levels of pharmaceuticals in 
Canada. To accomplish this the study makes use of the Consumer 
Price Index (CPI) and the Industrial Product Price Index (IPPI), 
both of which are published by Statistics Canada, international 
price data from a variety of sources as well as information 
provided by the PMPRB on prices of existing and new patented 
medicines. 

General changes in prices can be seen at both the manufacturing 
and retail level. However, the 1969 and 1987 policies regarding 
compulsory licensing would be expected to bear most directly on 
manufacturing and therefore on prices at this level. In 
contrast, retail prices comprise several components in addition 
to manufacturers' costs which by themselves account for less than 
50 per cent of final retail prices. Thus movements in retail 
prices may result from changes in the market structure of retail 
pharmacies and drugstores and in the purchasing behaviour of 
hospitals. Such changes may or may not be  consistent  with 
changes at the manufacturing level and thus the expected impact 
of compulsory licensing on retail price levels will be much less 
direct than that at the manufacturing level. Nevertheless, price 
changes at the retail level are examined. 

Both the general and the pharmaceutical components of these 
indices will be reviewed. The IPPI (pharmaceuticals) is a 
monthly Canada-wide price index designed to measure price changes 
at the factory gate for products sold by domestic manufacturers. 
The pharmaceuticals included in the IPPI provide a broad sample 
of the prices of both patented and non-patented medicines. 

The CPI tracks the prices of final sales of all goods and 
services to the consumer. It should be noted that the basket of 
pharmaceutical products included in the CPI represents a very 
small subset of the total drugs available for sale. Hopefully, 
the additional price analysis using other data sources will limit 
any possible drawbacks that may be associated with this 
particular index. The next section looks at the price analysis 
done by the Board and the Program Evaluation Division (PED) of 
CCAC. 
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M. DOMESTIC PRICE LEVELS 

The price impact of the 1987 amendments to the Patent Act have 
two basic elements. First, the delay of competition in the 
market for new medicines, via the delay in the introduction of 
compulsory licenced generic products, will increase the price of 
medicines in general. Second, the creation of the Board is 
supposed to protect consumers from excessive price increases for 
patented medicines. The Board influences prices at the 
manufacturing level only. Retail prices are a matter of 
provincial jurisdiction. 

From January 1982 until the PMPRB was formed in December 1987, 
the IPPI (pharmaceutical component) increased at an average 
annual rate of 8.95%. By contrast, the CPI increased at an 
average annual rate of 5.58% during the same time period. From 
December 1987 to December 1990, the pharmaceutical component of 
the IPPI increased at an average annual rate of 5.25% as compared 
to the CPI, which increased at an average annual rate of 4.6%. 
This change in the rate of increase of the IPPI can be seen in 
the figure provided below. 
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Despite the decline in the rate of increase in the drug component 
of the IPPI over the past three years the value of this index is 
still well above the comprehensive IPPI. From January 1982 to 
December 1987 the IPPI (all items) increased at an average annual 
rate of 3.52%. The yearly average increase from January 1988 to 
December 1989 is 2.20%. This highlights the fact that the 
manufacturing price levels of other sectors in the economy have 
risen by much less than pharmaceutical prices. 

•  

Comparing the drug component of the CPI to the CPI (all items) 
supports the findings just presented. Throughout the 1980s the 
year-to-year increases for the drug component of the CPI were on, 
average, approximately three to four percentage points greater 
than the corresponding change in the general CPI. For instance, 
the 1987 yearly increase for the drug component of the CPI is 
10.50%, while the general CPI increase is only 4.40%. 
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Figure 3 

While the recently reduced differential between the pharmaceu-
tical component of the IPPI and the all-items CPI does seem to 
indicate that the Board has had a significant impact on prices 
one must remember that the Board's mandate is restricted to 
patented pharmaceutical products. From December 1987 until 
December 1990 the prices of patented products within the Boards 
jurisdiction have increased at an average annual rate of only 
3.1%. However, the pharmaceutical component of the IPPI 
increased at an average annual rate of 5.25% over the same time 
period. This means that non-patented medicine prices have been 
increasing at an average annual rate in excess of 5.1 per cent. 
This is quite a bit higher than the 4.6% average annual increase 
in the CPI over the same time period. 

The Board recently had Statistics Canada conduct a special study 
to determine exactly how the prices of non-patented drugs have 
changed since 1987. From January 1987 to December 1990 the 
annual change in the prices of non-patented medicines was 5.4 per 
cent as compared to the prices of patented medicines, which 
increased at an average annual rate 3.6 per cent over the same 
period. During 1990, the average change for patented medicines 
was 4.8 per cent and 5.3 per cent for non-patented drug prices. 
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There has been research conducted by PED, CCAC which addresses 
the price impact of the amendments in two ways. First, one study 
tried to determine the extent of the impact Canadian drug manu-
facturing prices have on retail drug prices. The extent to which 
these variables are related enables one to assess the value of 
government efforts directed at restricting the growth of manu-
facturing prices. Second, a literature review, telephone inter-
views and graph analyses were conducted in order to uncover any 
institutional and/or structural factors other than the C-22 
amendments that may have affected pharmaceutical prices between 
1969 and 1989. Historical data was reviewed in order to ensure 
that the determinants of drug prices were fully understood. 

The analysis conducted in the first report showed that Canadian 
manufacturing prices have the greatest influence on retail 
prices. For every one per cent change in the manufacturing price 
level one can expect a 0.52 per cent change in the level of 
retail prices. This result seems to indicate that it is 
worthwhile to try to influence prices at the manufacturing level. 
However, one should recognize that other factors do affect the 
level of retail prices: the CPI and American drug manufacturing 
prices were found to affect retail drug prices. 
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In the second PED report the review of institutional and 
structural factors revealed several events that could be expected 
to have had a direct impact on pharmaceutical prices at the • 
manufacturing level. These events include: 

• The passage of legislation in Quebec in 1972 whose aim 
was to provide financial support for the elderly and 
welfare recipients. 

• The amendment of this piece of legislation in 1982. 

• The passage of a Bill in Ontario that was designed to 
lower the cost of prescription drugs. 

Regression analysis showed that the net impact of these events on 
the price of pharmaceuticals at the manufacturing level was 
ambiguous. However, the qualitative research seemed to indicate 
that the effect would most likely be negative. Pharmaceutical 
prices at the manufacturing level do not appear to have risen by 
as much as they would have in the absence of the amendments. As 
it is not possible to separate the relative effects of each of 
the individual factors involved, it is difficult to attribute 
this fact to any one event. 

III. INTERNATIONAL PRICE LEVELS 

In this section the results and methodology of some international 
price comparisons are described. Such comparisons are fraught 
with difficulty because of the wide variations in methodology 
across countries. In addition, exchange rates further complicate 
the matter. 

It is also important to note that countries use a variety of 
methods to control prices (more detailed analysis of 
international price control systems can be found in . Annex A). 
In France, for instance, prices are determined through a 
"contract system" where firms, when applying for a reimbursement 
price, draw up a "contractual letter" that details the company's 
commitments relating to turnover, investments and exports. 
Similarly, in Sweden prices must be negotiated with the 
government as a precondition to marketing. On the other hand, 
the UK does not control the prices of individual drugs, but 
rather controls the profits of - the British activities of the 65 
firms that have a turnover of more than 4 million pounds 
sterling. It is evident that such diverse methods of price 
control will make it somewhat difficult to compare and contrast 
international pharmaceutical prices yet the process is still 
quite useful. 
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For this reason no direct comparisons of price levels across 
countries will be attempted in situations where price control 
systems are widely different. The main international price 
comparison will be with the U.S.. This is of special interest 
since it was the relationship between American and Canadian 
prices during the 1960's that prompted the analysis and eventual 
implementation of legislative changes to the Patent Act in 1969. 

Data on the CPI and IPPI (all items and drug components) for the 
USA were collected for the years 1981-1990. While direct 
comparisons of these indices are not without problems their 
levels, and growth over time, will be compared to the equivalent 
Canadian numbers. The following graphs highlight the similar 
changes in the price of pharmaceuticals in both countries at the 
retail and wholesale level. 

The first graph shows the real rate of growth in drug prices. 
These real growth rates were obtained by discounting each price 
index by the value of the appropriate general price index in each 
year. As one can see, the rate of growth in the wholesale price 
level of pharmaceuticals was greater in the U.S. than it was in 
Canada for the time period 1981-1988. The average annual rate of 
growth in this index for the U.S. was 5.7 per cent versus 4.0 per 
cent in Canada. The second graph shows that the situation is 
very much the same at the retail level. For the time period of 
1981-1990 the average annual rate of growth in the real retail 
drug price index for the U.S. was 5.6 per cent as compared to 
only 3.3 per cent in Canada. 
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Evidently, the lack of any price control mechanism in the United 
States is reflected in this evidence. Further support of this 
hypothesis lies in price data collected by FarmaIndustria, the 
Italian pharmaceutical manufacturers association, and the U.S. 
Senate Special Committee on Aging. FarmaIndustria constructed a 
price index for eight countries and the EEC as a whole. Each 
index is the weighted average retail price per brand drug. The 
results indicate that Americans pay far more for drugs than do 
Europeans. 

The report prepared by the U.S. Senate Committee on Aging relied 
on research conducted by the Department of Health and Human 
Services (March 1991). This price analysis found that the 
average American pays 62 per cent more for prescription drugs 
than the average Canàdian and 54 per cent more than the average 
European. The information on Canada was obtained from Quebec's 
List of Medications and Ontario's Drug Benefit Formulary. 
Although these prices do not represent the "national"  price of 
drugs in Canada they do provide a good estimate of the average 
Canadian price. 
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IV. INTRODUCTORY PRICE LEVELS FOR NEW MEDICINES 

A major problem with the price indices for a large number of 
commodity groups is the difficulty of accounting for changes in 
the quality of products. This is an especially troublesome 
problem for the pharmaceutical industry where, in each year, 
several new products are introduced in the marketplace as fairly 
direct competitors with an existing array of products or as 
completely new entrants that may create their own therapeutic 
class. In Canada, as well as in most countries, the normal 
procedure for constructing the pharmaceutical price index treats 
such newly introduced products as distinctly new products. Thus, 
the price index only captures any increase in the price of the 
new product relative to the old product when the basket is 
updated. Even in those frequently encountered situations in 
which the old and the new product have roughly the same 
therapeutic value to the prospective patient and thereby are for 
practical purposes the same product. 

In an attempt to deal with this problem and to facilitate its 
analysis of introductory prices of new patented medicines the 
Board has, based on the advice of an independent advisory panel, 
separated new drug products into three categories: 
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(1) Line extension 
(2) Breakthrough/Substantial Improvement 
(3) Other (Moderate, Little or No Improvement) 

The initial price of a category (1) drug product is reviewed to 
determine if it bears a reasonable relationship to the price of 
other strengths of the same or a comparable dosage form of the 
same medicine. The prices of drug products in category (2) are 
reviewed in comparison to the prices of other drug products in 
the same therapeutic class and the prices of the medicine in 
seven industrialized countries. The initial prices of "other" 
drug products, category (3), are reviewed in comparison to the 
prices of other drug products in the same therapeutic class. 

The Board is currently in the process of comparing the 
introductory prices of Canadian new chemical entities (NCEs) to 
the prices for the same medicine in the seven countries listed in 
the Patented Medicine Regulations. This is being done for the 
time period of December 1987 to December 1990. The foreign 
prices will be those in effect at the time of introduction in 
Canada so they likely will not be the introductory prices for the 
foreign countries. The analysis will be based on list price data 
provided by patentees. It will not capture price changes, 
therefore, current price relationships will not be determined 
from this analysis. 

To date, approximately 50 NCEs have been identified by Board 
staff. These medicines form the basis of the analysis. The 
majority of these drugs are human medicines, as opposed to 
veterinarian drugs. Some NCEs were released in the first half of 
1991 and price data was not filed with the Board until the end of 
July. Price data for the remaining medicines were assembled and 
reviewed for initial comparative analysis. 

The information provided by the Board does not show that Canadian 
prices for new medicines are systematically set above or below 
international prices. 
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V. DATA'PROBLEMS AND OTHER CONSIDERATIONS 

In the examination of price changes and comparative prices  in  
Canada relative to those found in other countries, a principal 
concern is whether the evidence is consistent with, if not 
suggestive of, a significant impact of the change in compulsory 
licensing that was introduced in 1987. A policy objective of the 
government in introducing the change in compulsory licensing 
regulations in 1987 was that of continuing to exert some form of 
downward pressure on drug prices. 

At this point it is very important to note that since the 
legislation was only passed four years ago it is not possible to 
determine what the full impact on pharmaceutical prices has been. 
The main problem lies in the fact that there has, as yet, been 
little impact on the generic sector of the market as a result of 
C-22. The seven or ten years of market exclusivity that C-22 
provides will only begin to affect the generic sector during the 

• next three to four years. This is because generic products took, 
on average, five to ten years to appear on the market prior to 
1987. 'The decrease in competition that innovative pharmaceutical 
products will face in the coming years means that the 
multinational drug companies can price their products higher than 
would have otherwise been the case. The price impact of later 
introductions of generic pharmaceuticals is very difficult to 
forecast. The fact of the matter is that the effect that a 
generic would  have on the price of its innovatice counterpart 
can not be determined with any degree of certainty. 

Furthermore, compulsory licensing is not the only factor that 
must be considered. In particular there are those demand-side 
factors of significantly increasing proportions of the population 
covered by third-party insurance for pharmacare and also a rising 
percentage of the population over 65 who are disproportionately 
large consumers of pharmaceutical products. Both of these 
factors can make the market a fairly buoyant one. Indeed, were 
it not for the changes in compulsory licensing in 1969 or any 
other similar change in government regulation, a general 
expectation would be that prices would rise relatively sharply, 
at least until patent expirations permitted the entry of new 
firms, as a result of these strong demand-side pressures. 

• 
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ANNEX A:PRICE CONTROL SYSTEMS 

France  

France is planning to institute a new pricing system that will 
bring it more in line with the EC Pricing Guidelines. In 
addition, the new system has been developed in order to allow 
companies limited pricing freedom within an overall ceiling or 
pricing envelope. New products will be treated differently than 
medicines that are already on the market. The aim of the new 
policy, says the government, is to have a negotiated, contractual 
pricing system with transparent rules that fit into the objective 
of fighting inflation (SCRIP No. 1649). This is a continuation 
of the French government's commitment to cost control in this 
area: pharmaceutical prices have risen, on average, by 5.9 per 
cent per year between 1980 and 1990 (SCRIP No. 1556). 

It is certain that prices in France will continue to be set by 
the government via negotiations with companies. These price 
levels will also still be subject to price/volume limits. If 
these are exceeded a rebate would be payable, or if necessary a 
price cut would be instituted. 

French doctors are increasingly prescribing generics and more are 
coming on to the market following the publication of generic 
prescribing lists. Generic substitution by pharmacists is not 
prohibited. Compared to other EEC nations, prices are low. 

Germany 

German prices have long been amongst the highest in the world 
because of the relatively "free" market they have existed in. 
Although prices still remain relatively high, the German 
government has introduced a new reference pricing system that 
limits the price the government will reimburse the consumer. 
There are reference prices for three different categories of 
drugs and these prices are based on retail pharmacy prices (which 
reflect the lower prices of parallel imports). As well, ceilings 
have been put on the cost of prescriptions written by doctors, 
generic substitution has been increasingly encouraged, and 
negative lists have been extended to eliminate a greater number 
of drugs eligible for reimbursement. It is expected that all of 
these measures will put pressure on prices to decrease. 

• 
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Italy  

Italy is quite similar to France in that it has recently 
implemented a new pricing system. The new method is intended to 
give more weight to the research component of new products, and 
less to the cost and amount of active ingredient contained in the 
product. It is expected to give more encouragement to innovative 
drugs and less to generics, and to bring prices in Italy' more in 
line with those in the rest of the EC (SCRIP No. 1556). 
Currently, drug prices in Italy are low relative to the rest of 
the EEC. 

The new pricing method will see "me-toos" discouraged. The 
government is fully aware of the additional costs the state must 
bear as a result of "me-toos" and their promotion under various 
brand names (SCRIP No. 1600). There also appears to be room 
within the system to allow the government to reduce the price of 
a drug. This would probably only occur if the increase in sales 
revenue was judged by the government to be excessive, due to 
factors such as over-promotion. 

Japan 

Prices are negotiated with companies and are the highest in the 
world. It seems that Japan annually announces reductions in 
pharmaceutical reimbursement prices. For 1988 the Ministry of 
Health and Welfare announced that the average reduction would be 
10.2%. Companies have the right to appeal against the level of 
reduction although this right is mainly token. 

Sweden 

Prices must be negotiated with the government as a precondition 
to marketing. Foreign companies negotiate individually whereas 
domestic firms negotiate through one body. The Board of Health 
can establish prices if negotiations are not completed. 

Switzerland 

Prices are controlled by the government. The manufacturer's 
price is based on the following cost components: manufacturing 
40%; R&D and registration 15%; medical information 11%; sales 9%; 
advertising 4%; administration 11%, and; business risk and profit 
10%. Price increases are awarded on the basis of a 1982 
agreement between industry and federal health insurance agencies 
which allows for inflation and a deduction for productivity. 
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United Kingdom 

The UK does not control the prices of individual drugs, but 
rather controls the profits of the British activities of the 65 
firms that have a turnover of more than 4 million pound sterling. 
The body overseeing prices is called the Pharmaceutical Price 
Regulation Scheme (PPRS) and its goal is to achieve "reasonable" 
prices as well as to encourage a strong R&D-based industry. The 
allowed profitability had some interpretive aspects which gave 
the most benefit to those companies that made the greatest 
relative contribution to the nation's economy in terms of 
investment, job opportunities and added value arising from 
domestic manufacturing. It seems, however, that since 1986 this 
type of merit system has been scaled down. 

The government also makes use of a negative list and encourages 
doctors to prescribe more rationally. The Minister of Health has 
given assurances that mandatory substitution will not be 
implemented. 

United States 

The U.S. does not formally place limits on drug prices. Generic 
substitution does put some downward pressure on the prices of 
off-patent drugs. It is likely that generic substitution will 
become even more popular in the future as the recent catastrophic 
health care bill limits drug reimbursements under the Medicare 
program and some insurance companies (eg. Blue Cross) are giving 
financial incentives to pharmacists to use less costly generics. 
Additionally, large users of drugs such as hospitals, government 
agencies, etc. can obtain price discounts by buying large 
quantities. 
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ANNEX D: GLOSSARY OF ACRONYMS AND ABREVIATIONS 

AVG 

CCAC 

CPI 

Average 

Department of Consumer and Corporate Affairs of 
Canada 

Consumer Price Index 

D & M CPI : Drugs and Medicine component in the Consumer Price 
Index 

D & M IPPI: Drugs and Medicine component in the Industrial 
Product Price Index 

EC • European Commission 

• EEC . European Economic Commission 

INT 1 L • International . 

• IPPI . Industrial Product Price Index 

• NCEs . New Chemical Entities 

• PED . Program Evaluation Division 

PMPRB • Patented Medicine Prices Review Board . 

R & D • Research and Development . 

• U.K. . United Kingdom 

U.S. (USA): United States of America 
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